Science Council Meeting 

Agenda - November 17, 2001

Red Deer Lodge

9:10 am – 2:31 pm

Members present: Nora MacGregor, Joy Harrison, Sadie Bell, Ed Leong, Marv Hackman, Deb Davidson, Gillian Vas, Clifford , George Cormie, Colleen Keane, Christine Oviatt, Shantelle Rowland, Marg Ebbbers, Stella Shrum, Kevin Joncas, Wes Irwin, Stacy Sutton, Susan Rivers

1.0 Call to order  -  Nora MacGregor  (9:10 am)

2.0 Additions or deletions to agenda

· Stella – report about AB Learning

· Nora/Wes – terms of office on executive

· Marv - Housekeeping – decisions made at AGM

· Treasurer’s Report

3.0 Motion to adopt minutes of September 30th Annual General Meeting as circulated – Ed Leong

· add Joy H. and Christine O. to attendance list from last meeting

4.0 Introductions

a) all members in attendance introduced (teaching position, involvement with council, interesting facts, etc.)

5.0 Goal planning for the next three years 

i) Presentation of concerns, comments, etc. about each of the goals

a) very successful with the first goal in having the relationship with Conference Committee

b) concern (Nora) with the specificity of the second goal – remove the last phrase “by establishing curriculum development terms”.  There are many ways to meet this goal, rather than being specific.  Ed recommended that we edit this goal but wait to see the document from Rick M.  Draft document to members of council to review prior to presentation of document to AB Learning Meeting at the end of the month.

c) Encouraging member involvement – Kevin’s concern of lack of involvement from Calgary teachers.  Point made that this is a large school district and how can we reach them?  P.D. funding in Calgary different from other boards?  

d) Edit third goal – Shantelle – “ …encourage member and non-member involvement …”

e) Addition to goals – George – encourage development of regionals in the province.  (may be a way to encourage Calgary area)

Goal #5 – Increase Science Council involvement in regional activities/Encourage regional conferences, workshops, and other PD activities including those for university credit.

f) George – send lessons and good ideas to George to increase use of website by teachers

g) Gillian – multi-grade situations – sessions/ideas at conference for science lessons in a multi-grade classroom to attract those from smaller areas – add this as a strategy to meet the third goal

h) Divide into groups to develop strategies to meet each of the goals

ii) Presentation (verbal) of strategies to meet goals

· will be presented in email with agenda for next meeting

· any strategies you may want to include after the meeting can be added – please send to Christine

6.0 Conference 2001 report - Sue and Stacy

a) presentation of preliminary budget (Stacy) – see attached

b) explanation of registration refunds – discussion about setting a precedent for refunds.  It was decided that 2002 Registration discount would apply for a longer time period for those affected by this issue and/or mugs would be sent if decided by Sue and Stacy.

c) question about the thank you cards for local businesses – will be filled out today at lunch

d) comment summaries based on feedback from evaluations

e) important comment – online registration, email confirmation, online sessions – many registrants were looking for this type of information, based on the precedent set by conference 2000

f) suggestion – assign a technology person to assist speakers/presenters

g) Marv and Wes – comments about accomplishments of Conference 2001 and congratulations to the Conference committee for the success of Conference 2001 – Wes presented Conference Appreciation Certificates to Kevin Joncas, Nora MacGregor, Ed Leong, Shantelle Rowland, Margaret Ebbers, Colleen Keane, Joy Harrison, Deb Davidson, Marv Hackman, George Cormie, Susan Rivers, Stacy Sutton (others who were absent also received recognition)

h) Sue and Stacy – thanked the Conference Committee and the Executive for their role in helping with the conference

7.0 Questions, concerns, highlights from written reports

a) agendas will be out two weeks in advance, with reports coming 

b) strategies to meet goals to be highlighted in directors’ reports after next meeting

c) points of info from George – update to Acrobat 5.0, needs a registered version (to Science Council) of Microsoft Office – expenses will fit in budget lines at this point.  Also, software must be registered to ensure legal requirements are met.

d) Marv and Deb – gave points of information about Edmonton Public School teachers and where they are with bargaining, many locals are at similar points in bargaining

e) Approval for funding – Sue and Stacy asked for points of information regarding use of PD funds for conference directors

f) Marv – raised concern that Ed’s computer was stolen from the school.  Solutions about this issue?  Ed wishes to purchase a computer and pay it back to Science Council prior to next year’s conference.

Motion: Science Council to provide Ed Leong with funds to purchase a computer for his personal use.  All funds are to be repaid within 24 months without interest.  Funds are to be taken from Conference 2002 budget.

Motion presented by George C, seconded by Colleen K.

Motion passed.

8.0 Motion:  George is to solicit a server that will be able to operate both registration/conference information and Science Council web site. 

Colleen brings motion to the table, seconded by Colleen K.

Comments:

· George is going to find a new server to operate both conference and registration sites

· Denis will be able to ftp to the site to continue with his role

· George’s concern – need a registered service provider to ensure website security

Motion passed.

9.0 Motion:   Frank Jenkins is to be included in our past list of Conference Directors and receive same benefits.  See information attached.

Nora brings motion to the table, seconded by Wes I.

· Frank has been past president of Science Council, has been active and involved in council activities for several years, website developed to showcase Nobel Laureates from Conference 2000 and Science Council history

Friendly amendment: ” ….receive same benefits.” to read with conference fees waived.

- several concerns raised about policy regarding naming more than two conference directors

Motion defeated.

Motion: Frank Jenkins be nominated to receive an honorary life membership in the ATA Science Council.

Wes brings motion to the table.

Motion passed.

Motion: Frank Jenkins is to have his conference registration fees waived in perpetuity.

Cliff brings motion to the table.

· Point of information/concern: Comment about the original motion from Kay (via email to Nora) – negative thoughts about Frank being identified as a conference co-director.  However, Nora unable to speak for Kay on the new motion.

Motion passed.

· agenda item to add for next meeting – perpetuity clause for conference directors

10. Conference 2002 Report - Ed 

i) Conference 2002 Update

a) 250 paid registrants thus far – based on extra early bird discount

b) many messages from people wanting to present, display, speak at the 2002 Conference – good interest already

c) Registered treasurer, advertising protocol officer,

d) Role of council executive – directors to seek speakers for each area to provide a balanced program.  Estimated number of speakers for each director/area to find – 5 speakers.  Ed will forward a list of those who have already contacted him.

e) Speakers to send a deposit of $100 to indicate numbers and commitment from speakers and displayers

f) Council Executive – assistance in finding door prizes, contacting past presidents and conference directors, finding speakers and presenters of interest, contacting displayers, representative to coordinate awards ceremony

g) Contact Ed with suggestions about who to contact – he will ensure that there is no overlap between his list and your list

h) Criteria for awards needs to be posted and available for members

i) When soliciting for speakers – list of what expenses are covered for speakers, information to give displayers, deadlines, etc.  Ed will email the information to executive later in the month.

j) Conference registrations – develop strategies to recruit Calgary teachers for the Banff conference?

k) Promote student attendance with the teachers who are attending (i.e. – IB or others)

l) List of speakers will be available to view – first for executive, then eventually on the website – before the end of the month

ii) Conference 2003 Update

a) two potential sites – Mayfield Hotel or the Fantasyland Hotel – Gillian is viewing the sites next week

b) confirmed dates – October 3 – 5, 2003

c) possible date change – November 14 -16, 2003.  Nora MacGregor will write a letter to the ATA requesting a date change, to November 14 – 16, 2003, for the 2003 Conference.  She will also make mention of future conference dates to the year 2012.

d) Possible theme – Ideas and Innovations for the Science Teacher

11. Meeting dates for the remainder of 2001, 2002.

12.  Additional Action Items.

January 19th  - weather permitting

March 16th  

June 1st 

13. Treasurer’s Report - Kevin

a) change to Quick Books software

b) review of budget

14.  AB Learning - Stella

a) diagram/review of new curricula changes - see attached purple handout

b) 90% - implementing Gr. 7 – 8; 30% - implementing Gr. 9 – fortunate to have fully developed textual materials for optional implementation

c) field tests with Science 9 and 14 with schools and publishers to examine changes and resources

d) see attached sheet for specific details regarding stages of development for all courses in Science

e) meeting on November 30, 2001 to examine curriculum changes that may be developing

f) questionnaire/handout about Safety in the Classroom – is also online

g) discussion about resources (financial) for professional development for the curriculum changes

h) where is the IO curriculum change?  - it has been put on hold but something should be coming out in the near future

i) Should the government identify areas where the ICT outcomes can be met within the curriculum?  Direction about how to meet these ICT outcomes?  - as new curricula are developed, it will be integrated; existing curricula, some including in implementation guides.  Assessment of ICT outcomes will not be measured in the existing PAT or diploma exams.

15. Terms of Office – Wes

a) President stay on for 2 years, with no official Past President – would only need a President Elect in the second year of the term.  

Motion:  Wes Irwin moves that the constitution be amended so that the President of the ATA Science Council serve a two year term, the past president is a non-executive position, and the President Elect position is filled in the second year of the president’s term.

Motion seconded by Nora.

Comments – requesting a president and president elect to commit to a three-year term; there is a provision in the constitution for the council executive to take measures to replace the president if the president steps down.

Motion passed, will be proposed at the next AGM.

16.  Marv – Housekeeping

a) changes to the handbook needs to presented in the form of a report, changes from the previous year should also be included in this report.

b) no articles have yet been submitted to the Science Teacher

17. Motion to adjourn – Shantelle

 Adjourned (2:31 pm)

Information Items - November 17th, 2001

Executive Reports

A.  President – Nora

Thank you to all those that were involved in conference 2001.  Many positive things have evolved as a result of the conference.  I have been in contact with the teachers in Division III that attended the sharing session.  Although attendance was not as anticipated, the teachers were energetic and willing to share.  I presented two sessions at the Conference and will be repeating one of these sessions for SW Teachers Conference. 

I am actively involved, at a local level, as the chairperson of the Lethbridge Public Science Curriculum Committee.  Our board will be providing three days each to four teachers – Sadie and myself included – to write lessons for the new curriculum at grades 7 and 8.  Modified curriculum is also being developed. I have had a meeting with Mr. Gary Heck, manager for Southern Alberta Professional Development Consortium, regarding the PD needs of teachers in the southwest.   I am currently seeking science speakers for the SW Regional Teachers Conference.

I attended PDAC in Edmonton, on November 3.  Networking possibilities with other specialist councils are endless. I will be attending the Specialist Council Presidents meeting on November 24 in Edmonton.  I’ll send a written report after that date via email.  I have all of the council handbooks on disc and will be perusing these prior to our next meeting and will bring suggestions for handbook change to the January Meeting.  

I have talked to Dennis regarding his contract with Council and will present him with a letter outlining his responsibilities after our November council meeting. 

I look forward to working with all of you and to an exciting and busy year as president. 

B   Past President – Wes


Since conference 2001 ended I have to admit I have not done a whole lot.  Most of my

regular duties have now been passed into the capable hands of Nora MacGregor.  I received the conference expenses from the Distinguished Service Citation and the Outstanding Science Teacher award winners.  I sent them both a letter of congratulations on behalf of the Science Council as well as a cheque for $175.00.  The cheque is to cover one night accommodation and transportation to and from the conference, according to our Handbook. 

I have also been involved in several phone calls and email contacts between Nora, Ed, and Gillian regarding our website, conference registration and conference locations.

C. President Elect - Ed 

No report at this time

D. Treasurer - Kevin

E. Early Childhood - Connie

F. Div. 1 - 

G. Div. 2 – Shantelle

No report at this time.  See you at the meeting.

H. Div. 3 - Sadie 

This fall has brought many exciting challenges and events to science in Division III.  I attended the Science Council conference this year not only as a participant, but as a presenter as well.  Nora MacGregor and I spoke on “Science Options at the Middle School Level”.  Our presentation was well received and I have continued to make contact with many of the teachers who attended to share ideas, resources, etc.  I was also able to present further middle school option information to a representative from the Calgary Christian Schools during their conference in Lethbridge. 

One of the greatest challenges for me thus far has been the implementation of the new science curriculum.  I am implementing the grade 7 curriculum in my classroom this year.  I am heavily involved in the professional development aspects of this curriculum implementation.  I am part of a district-based committee that is assessing the needs of science teacher at this level, and helping to arrange PD activities to assist with these needs.  In addition, this committee is looking at creating a modified program that will follow the new curriculum.

I. Chemistry - Joy 

Thanked my sponsors for their support of our draw prizes. (I would like

to send some official Thank You  cards from the Science Council).

Tabulated the results of the discussion group on the direction of the

new science curriculum. In summary, the participants would like to have

some content removed from the core. It was felt that we, as teachers, do

not have the time to develop fully all the skills and also the content

that is currently in the course. It was felt that time spend on content

was limiting the emphasis which could be placed on  the skill development

and STS focus. 

Worked with groups in my district in the science area--especially to assist in the new junior high courses. I am currently working on the proposed text for the new Science 24 text. I have sent off two articles for the Science Teacher.

My superintendent has proposed my name to Stella as an alternative for the curriculum committee.   Contrary to the impression given at the conference, the committee is complete though members do change from time to time.

J. Biology - Colleen 

K. Physics - Cliff

L.   Science – Myrna

So much has been new in the last two and a half months!

I am a brand new member of the family at Winston Churchill High School this year. My assignment involves teaching Science 10, Science 20, and Biology 20.  Consequently, although I have familiarised myself with the Science 10, 20, and 30 curricula, this is my first time teaching the Science 20 curriculum! 

I had a great learning experience at Science Council Conference 2001 and have been busy implementing ideas from the conference into my classes. I was excited to pick up my free “fossil” at one of the booths so I could show it to my Science 20’s when I returned. We were in the middle of the palaeontology section and I was thrilled to bring some resources back so I could start the accumulation process my spouse truly enjoys!

I have also let my staff know that I am the Division IV Science Director. I am involved with a project that includes finding web sites that tie into the curriculum and allow us to meet some of those ICT outcomes for our Science courses. And, of course, I have been promoting Conference 2002 to my colleagues! 

I also want to say that it was great to meet you at the Conference in September and I look forward to working with all of you!
L. Technology - George

M. Newsletter - Kay 

N. Journal – Wytze

P.   Conference Director 2003 - Gillian 

The conference will be held in Edmonton on the weekend before Thanksgiving: 2-4 October. [Dates okay?]

Two sites are under consideration: The Fantasyland Hotel and the Mayfield Hotel. Both sites will be inspected on Monday, 19th November.

Subject to approval, the theme for the 2003 Conference will be:

A. “ Ideas and Innovations”

For ALL teachers of science

“Come and be Inspired!”

This conference theme will aim at addressing the needs of those who teach in a single grade situation as well as those who teach multi-grades. With this emphasis, more teachers in the latter situation may be encouraged to attend.


Keynote speakers will be selected to complement the theme.

O. Awards Committee – Deb

Q.  Alberta Learning – Stella

Secondary Science Program Updatehttp://www.learning.gov.ab.ca/connection/
· The Science Grades 7–8 Program of Studies has been distributed to schools and is available for optional implementation in September 2001. The provincial implementation date for Science Grades 7–8 is September 2002. View the most recent resource authorizations for Science Grades 7–8. 

· Field validation of Grade 9 Science and Science 14 will take place between September 2001 and January 2002. The provincial implementation date for Science 14 is September 2002. Grade 9 Science will be available for optional implementation in September 2002. 

· The call for resources for Science 10 was reissued as no suitable submissions were received. The new proposed implementation date for Science 10 is September 2004.

Science Contactshttp://www.learning.gov.ab.ca/connection/
For more information about the K–12 Science program, contact Stella Shrum, Program Manager, Science, at 780–422–3219. Contact Bernie Galbraith at 780–422–3218 for information about science learning and teaching resources. 

For information about science programs and learning resources in the French language, contact François Lizaire at 780–427–2940.
Safety in Science Activities: Do We Have the Guidance We Need?http://www.learning.gov.ab.ca/connection/
Alberta Learning is assessing the need to develop a new science safety resource book for teachers. The Learning and Teaching Resources Branch invites schools and school jurisdictions to provide input on this topic by reviewing the safety resources currently used in their schools and forwarding advice on how well the resources meet current needs. Advice on resource materials found to be particularly helpful to teachers would be welcomed, as would advice on needs that are not well met. Those interested in providing input should complete a questionnaire. Please print a copy of this questionnaire and forward your completed copy by mail or fax to Bernie Galbraith, Learning and Teaching Resources Branch, Alberta Learning, 11160 Jasper Avenue, Edmonton, AB T5K 0L2, telephone 780–422–3218, fax 780–422–0576. 

We welcome your suggestions. Please forward your input by November 15, 2001. 
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P. Post Secondary – Rick
I waited until this point to make a decision as to whether or not to

come in from the coast for the Science Council meeting we had set up for

November 17.  Having not heard from anyone regarding such a meeting

(agenda or minutes to be reviewed), I am assuming that the original

meeting date of December 1st will be the one that is going to be used.

I will not be able to make that meeting.  I am scheduling to send a

draft copy of the paper that I have been working on to our executive
members by December 15 so that they can look at it through the

holidays.  Maybe we could discuss this as a group at our first meeting

in the new year.  Pushing back the dates on implementation of the senior

high school program has taken the pressure off in terms of when we want

to have this brought forward to Alberta Learning.  In the meantime I

made the changes to the curriculum survey site that we set up to gather

information from members.  I sent this link to both George and Dennis to

do two things.  First to have this posted to our web site for the ATA

Science Council as well as to send an invitation to all those who had

been at the conference to go to the site and provide their input.  I

also provided Kay a little covering note for the newsletter inviting

people to go to that site to give us their views.

I hope things are going well for you.  I know things are extremely busy

for everyone.  I am also soliciting contributions for the special

edition of the journal focusing on professional development.  This is

one of the major emphases that seems to be coming through all of the

literature in terms of one of the major needs to address in the upcoming
curriculum changes.  I’ve had a chance to work through both sets of materials for the Grade 7and 8 science programs and must say that teachers are certainly being supplied with excellent resources.  All we need now is the time to be able to implement them.  I sent pictures that were taken by Lorraine Méthot of our award winners at the Science Council conference banquet to your home address.  I hope that you can forward them to Kay for inclusion in the newsletter.  I sent a thank you note to Lorraine on behalf of the council.

Q. Staff Advisor Marv

1.0 Information required for agenda

Please note that all motions are written in the positive.  This does not represent a position by the crafter of the motion. 

5.0 Goals for the next three years.  Do we wish to reaffirm the following goals? Are there other goals we wish to add, modify current goals?  We need to put action plans to the goals that we identify with concrete timelines for achievement.   The four goals we choose last year were:

1. Foster increased executive involvement in annual conference planning. 

2. Influence curriculum policy, development and implementation by establishing curriculum development teams.

3. Actively encourage member involvement in council and its activities.

4. Promote more communication with regionals and other agencies to promote science education.

8.0 Frank has contacted Wes regarding his status as a past conference director. The background provided by Frank includes:  

He was not one of the two official conference directors for Conference 2000.

He was listed as one of the seven conference directors for conference 2000 in the conference booklet. The reason seven directors were identified is that the booklet editor did not want to leave anyone out.  

He has helped with several conferences in the past, but has never been identified as a conference director.

He has worked in excess of four years on conference 2000. 

He personally paid his registration for Conference 2001 and will be paying for his 2002 registration.  

10. Suggested Meeting Dates – any thoughts?  Please check your agenda. 

January 19th
March 23rd
May 25th Treasurer’s Meeting in Edmonton

June 8th
We are actively attempting to reduce the number of meetings we hold each year. Conference and one council meeting prior to Christmas and three council meetings in the new year.  Many councils meet only three or four times a year.  

